



Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada

Home

- > Research Program
- > Responses to Information Requests

Responses to Information Requests

Responses to Information Requests (RIR) respond to focused Requests for Information that are submitted to the Research Directorate in the course of the refugee protection determination process. The database contains a seven-year archive of English and French RIRs. Earlier RIRs may be found on the UNHCR's <u>Refworld</u> website. Please note that some RIRs have attachments which are not electronically accessible. To obtain a PDF copy of an RIR attachment please email <u>Basesdedonnees.DatabaseUnit@irb-cisr.qc.ca</u>.

31 August 2015

BGD105262.E

Bangladesh: Bangladesh Nationalist Party (BNP), including its structure, leaders, membership and membership documents, factions, associated organizations and activities; treatment of members and supporters by authorities (September 2012-2015)

Research Directorate, Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada, Ottawa

1. Overview

According to sources, the Bangladesh Nationalist Party (BNP) [Bangladesh Jatiyatabadi Dal] was established in 1978 (BNP. n.d.b; *PHW* 2014, 114). Sources describe it as the main opposition party (Al Jazeera 5 Jan. 2014; *Jane's Intelligence Review* 2 July 2015; *The Wall Street Journal* 1 Aug. 2013). Sources further describe the party as "center-right" (ibid.; UCAN 5 Jan. 2015; *IRGAmag* 7 Aug. 2013). According to the BNP's Constitution, as posted on the party's website, their objectives include: increasing democracy through "mass unity based on Bangladeshi nationalism"; protecting Bangladesh from "colonialism"; advancing economic development through a "free market economy"; and "preserv[ing] the...human values of the Bangladeshi people through the teaching of Islam" (BNP n.d.a, Art. 2). According to sources, the BNP leads an 18-party alliance (*PHW* 2014, 115; *South Asia Monitor* 27 July 2015; Al Jazeera 5 Jan. 2014).

According to the BBC, the ruling Awami League (AL) and BNP have "alternated from government to opposition for most of the last two decades" (BBC 3 Jan. 2014). Sources state that the BNP were elected to government from 1991-1996 and from 2001-2006 (ibid.; PHW 2014, 111-112). A 2014 monitoring report by Human Rights Watch on pre and post-election violence describes the relationship between the ruling AL and the BNP as "longstanding, bitter, personal, and [which] often turns violent" (Human Rights Watch Apr. 2014, 10). Sources describe the relationship between the leaders of the BNP and AL as a "personal feud" (*The Guardian* 6 Jan. 2014) or a "personal vendetta" (*The Economist* 2 Feb. 2015).

1.1 Structure and Leaders

The BNP website describes the structure of the party as being

guided by the Standing Committee at the top. There is an Executive Committee elected by the members of district committees. The district committees are responsible for organizing committees at the lower level ... at the unions and villages within the relevant district. (BNP n.d.b)

For further information on the structure of the party, including information on the Executive Committee's structure, roles and responsibilities, see Response to Information Request BGD104933.

According to sources, the main leaders of the BNP are

- Khaleda Zia, former Prime Minister and head of the BNP, who served as Prime Minister in 1991-1996 and again in the 2001 term (BBC 3 Jan. 2014; BNP n.d.b; *PHW* 2014, 114);
- Tarique Rahman, Senior Vice Chair (ibid., 115; The Wall Street Journal 12 Jan. 2015); and
- Mirza Fakhrul Islam Alamgir, Secretary General (PHW 2014, 115; BBC 6 Jan. 2015).

1.2 Membership Documents

The BNP's Constitution states the following regarding applications for party membership:

Membership:

5. (a) Qualification for membership

- 1. Any Bangladeshi citizen of the age of 18 years or above can be primary member of this party. The aspirants have to declare adherence to the party's proclamation, constitution and programmes.
- 2. The application at schedule 1, form 'a' of the constitution will be filled up for primary membership. This form will be available at the party office. No other form will be accepted for membership but when not available, printing of same form will be allowed for application of membership.
- 3. If the form is accepted for consideration, identification (Schedule 1, Form 'kha') will have to be collected as evidence.
- 4. Subscription fee is 5 [Bangladeshi Taka, BDT] [approximately C\$0.09] only for primary membership. Annual subscription fee after getting membership is 5 [BDT] only. The subscription from the members will be taken by receipt and the receipt will be provided from the party's central office.
- 5. Every upazila or thana office at its own locality will preserve the list of members of the party. The party's central office in Dhaka will preserve as per rules the total number of members, name of members and their address. (BNP n.d.a)

Information on the appearance of, and procedures for obtaining membership documents for BNP party members could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate within the time constraints of this Response.

2. Factions

According to a July 2015 article in the *Dhaka Courier*, an English-language news magazine, infighting is spreading within the BNP and there are signs of "factionalism" and defection among the grassroots-level leaders (*Dhaka Courier* 30 July 2015). Without providing further detail, according to a July 2014 human rights monitoring report by Odhikar, an "organisation of human rights defenders in Bangladesh" that monitors and reports on human rights violations (Odhikar 1 July 2014, 2), between January and June 2014, two people were killed and 129 injured during internal conflicts within the BNP (ibid., 12). According to the US Department of State *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2014*, there were thirteen incidents of violence within the BNP, in which three people were killed and 83 injured (US 25 June 2015, 3). The same source further states that the violence was "often linked to criminal activities rather than to political motives" (ibid.). In July 2015, Odhikar reported that between January and June 2015, one person was killed and 69 injured as a result of intra-party violence within the BNP (ibid. 2015, 2).

Without providing further detail, sources published in July 2015 stated that "some" members of the BNP are leaving the party to join the AL (Jane's Intelligence Review 2 July 2015; Dhaka Courier 9 July 2015).

3. Allied Organizations

3.1 Jamaat-e-Islami

Sources state that the BNP is allied with Jamaat-e-Islami, an Islamist party (*The Economist* 5 Mar. 2015; *The Hindu* 28 July 2015). Sources further state that in 2013, a high court panel ruling canceled the electoral registration of the Jamaat-e-Islami party, preventing them from running in the 2014 elections (*The Guardian* 1 Aug. 2013; Al Jazeera 1 Aug. 2013; *The Wall Street Journal* 1 Aug. 2013), ruling that some elements of the party's Charter were incompatible with Bangladesh's Constitution (ibid.).

3.2 Front and Associate Organizations

The BNP's Constitution states that "front organizations" for the BNP have their own "proclamation, constitution, flag and office," but "fall under the discipline" of the BNP (BNP n.d.a, Art. 13). The party's Constitution also states that all front organizations require the approval of the chairman of the BNP and that one secretary from each front organization will be included in the national BNP executive committee (ibid.). The purpose of front organizations is to support the "implementation of party programs" and as such, front organizations will "formulate [their] own programmes for the aim of creating influence in its own arena and extending the party ideology" (ibid.). The party's Constitution provides that the following front organizations have "received approval from the chairman":

- 1. Bangladesh Jatiyatabadi Muktijoddha Dal
- 2. Bangladesh Jatiyatabadi Jubo Dal
- 3. Bangladesh Jatiyatabadi Mohila Dal
- 4. Bangladesh Jatiyatabadi Samajik Sangskritik Sangstha
- 5. Bangladesh Jatiyatabadi Krishak Dal
- 6. Bangladesh Jatiyatabadi Sechchasebak Dal
- 7. Bangladesh Jatiyatabadi Tanti Dal
- 8. Bangladesh Jatiyatabadi Olama Dal
- 9. Bangladesh Jatiyatabadi Matshayajibi Dal (ibid.).

According to the party's Constitution, professional groups that "believe in the principles, ideology, objectives and programmes of the party" can be organized to protect their interests as an "associate organization" of the BNP (ibid.). The BNP notes that the Jatiyatabadi Chhatra [Chartro] Dal and the Bangladesh Jatiyatabadi Sramik [Sromik] Dal are associate organizations of the party (ibid. n.d.c), and according to the party's Constitution, these organizations will operate according to their own constitutions (ibid. n.d.a, Art. 13).

3.3 Youth and Student Organizations of the BNP

Sources indicate that the Jubo Dal is a "front organization" of the BNP (ibid. n.d.a.; *The Indian Express* 2 Jan. 2014; *The Daily Star* 8 Mar. 2015). Others describe it as a "youth wing" of the BNP (Odhikar 15 Apr. 2014, para. 226; Human Rights Watch Apr. 2014, 25; *New Age* 28 Dec. 2014). Without providing details of the charges, Bangladeshi daily newspaper the *New Age* reports that Syed Moazzem Hossain Alal, President of the Jubo Dal, was arrested in late December 2014 (28 Dec. 2014). According to another Bangladeshi newspaper, the *Daily Observer*, an arrest warrant was issued for Alal in June 2015 "in a sabotage case"; the source notes that the court rejected his "time petition" and that he did not appear before the court (23 June 2015). Further and corroborating information could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate within the time constraints of this Response.

For further information on the structure, roles and responsibilities of the Jubo Dal and their Executive Committee, see Response to Information Request BGD104933.

While the BNP describes the Jatiyatabadi Chhatra Dal as an associate organization (BNP n.d.c), other sources describe it as the "student wing" of the BNP (*The Daily Observer* 24 Oct. 2014; *New Age* 2 Aug. 2015; *The Daily Star* 26 Feb. 2015). According to Human Rights Watch, the members of the student wings of both the BNP and AL "are often implicated in violent attacks and clashes" (Apr. 2014, 10). The *Dhaka Tribune*, an English-language Bangladeshi newspaper, similarly reports that in December 2014, charges were filed against "150 leaders and activists of [the] BNP and its youth and student wings" in relation to violent clashes in Bakshibazar ahead of a scheduled court appearance for BNP leader Khaleda Zia (26 Dec. 2014).

Bangladeshi daily newspaper the *New Nation* reported in July 2015 that, according to several BNP leaders that spoke to the newspaper, many of the former student leaders remained in hiding "to avert arrest" and were quoted in the article as saying that the student wing of the BNP is "the main target of the government, as they play a vital role during movements" (29 July 2015). Corroborating information could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate within the time constraints of this Response.

4. Activities

4.1 2014 Elections

4.1.1 Boycotting of 2014 Elections

Sources state that the BNP and other opposition parties boycotted the January 2014 general elections (US 30 Apr. 2015, 193; BBC 5 Jan. 2015; *The Christian Science Monitor* 5 Jan. 2014), in response to the refusal of AL leader, Sheikh Hasina, to allow a "neutral caretaker" government to oversee the election (ibid.;

BBC 5 Jan. 2015). The neutral caretaker system was seen as a safeguard against election fraud that had been used in Bangladesh since 1996 (UN 4 Feb. 2014; Human Rights Watch Apr. 2014, 10), a system that AL initially demanded be put in place while in opposition to the BNP (ibid.). It was abolished by the AL (ibid.; UN 4 Feb. 2014; *The Daily Star* 1 July 2011) in 2011 (ibid.).

As a result of the election boycott, the majority of the parliamentary seats were uncontested (Human Rights Watch Apr. 2014, 1; AFP 5 Jan. 2015; US 25 June 2015, 1) and the ruling AL won the election (ibid.). According to sources, there was also a low voter turnout (Freedom House 28 Jan. 2015; *The Independent* 6 Jan. 2014; *International New York Times* 5 Jan. 2014). Voter participation estimates ranged from 22 percent (*The Independent* 6 Jan. 2014; *International New York Times* 5 Jan. 2014) to 40 percent (US 25 June 2015, 20). According to sources, AL won between 232 (*The Independent* 6 Jan. 2014; *The Guardian* 6 Jan. 2014) and 235 of the 300 directly elected seats (US 25 June 2015, 20).

4.1.2 Political Violence and the January 2014 Elections

Sources state that prior to the January 2014 elections, the BNP-led opposition called for "blockades" [abarudh, or traffic blockades] in October 2013 (Human Rights Watch Apr. 2014, 13; New Age 14 June 2015) and hartals [general strikes] in October 2013 (ibid). Sources further state that BNP and Jamaat-e-Islami supporters allegedly used petrol bombs to enforce the blockades (Human Rights Watch 29 Jan. 2015; The Diplomat 22 May 2015). According to Human Rights Watch, BNP and Jamaat supporters were identified by their neighbours as being responsible for attacks on Hindu homes and businesses, including an attack on the village of Kornai in Diajpur district (Human Rights Watch Apr. 2014, 19, 20). Sources state that approximately 500 people were killed in political violence leading up to the January 2014 elections (AFP 5 Jan. 2015; Andersen 4 May 2015). According to Human Rights Watch, the January 2014 elections "were the most violent in the country's history" (Apr. 2014, 1).

Sources indicate that opposition supporters also attacked polling stations during the 2014 elections (ibid., 13; AFP 5 Jan. 2015). According to the 2014 monitoring report by Odhikar, BNP supporters removed ballot boxes and papers from a school in Digharpar and polling was subsequently suspended at that location (Odhikar 1 July 2014, 15). The same source further reports that BNP and Jamaat activists attacked Palpara and Sahapur polling centers (ibid.). According to Human Rights Watch, local media reported that on 4 January 2014, between 100 and 150 BNP-Jamaat supporters attacked the Molani Cheprikura polling station in Thakurgaon (Human Rights Watch Apr. 2014, 18).

The US Department of State's *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2014* for Bangladesh, states that violence decreased after the elections, though it did not end (US 25 June 2015, 3). The same source cites a local NGO as reporting that "124 persons were killed and 6,087 injured" in political violence between January and August 2014 (ibid.).

4.1.3 2015 Blockades

Sources state that in the days surrounding 5 January 2015, the BNP called for blockades to mark the anniversary of the contested 2014 elections (*The Economist* 2 Feb. 2015; Odhikar 1 July 2015, 2). Sources indicate that BNP supporters were urged to disrupt road, rail and river transport (BBC 5 Jan. 2015; *The Economist* 2 Feb. 2015). Sources describe the blockades as being country-wide (ibid.; Odhikar 1 July 2015, 2). According to sources, the blockades were an attempt to force AL leader Sheikh Hasina to hold new elections (BBC 19 Mar. 2015; AFP 5 Jan. 2015). Sources state that the blockades lasted approximately three months (*Dhaka Courier* 9 July 2015; *Jane's Intelligence Review* 2 July 2015; *The Diplomat* 22 May 2015). According to the 2015 Odhikar monitoring report, the blockades were suspended on 29 March 2015 so that the city elections in Dhaka and Chittagong could be held on 28 April 2015 (1 July 2015, 2).

Sources state that over 100 people have been killed since the blockades (*The New York Times* 9 Apr. 2015; *The Economist* 5 Mar. 2015; Reuters 26 Apr. 2015); and "hundreds" injured (ibid.). *The Economist* reports that most of those who died were "killed by firebombs thrown by the opposition and many [were] shot by police" (5 Mar. 2015). Sources report that the attacks were against vehicles during the transport blockades (Reuters 26 Apr. 2015; *Prothom Alo* 12 July 2015). Amnesty International (AI) reports that BNP-led opposition supporters threw petrol bombs at buses and vehicles, resulting in the deaths of two dozen people and injury to hundreds of others (AI 29 Jan. 2015). Bangladesh newspaper, the *Independent*, reports that the BNP held a press conference at which the party spokesperson denied BNP involvement in the "petrol bomb attacks and incidents of sabotage" and said that the party "'demand[s] an investigation under the supervision of the [UN] to identify the real culprits'" (*The Independent* 12 July 2015).

4.2 Dhaka and Chittagong City Corporation 2015 Elections

According to sources, the BNP-backed mayoral candidates in the cities of Dhaka and Chittagong boycotted the April 2015 city council elections (Xinhua News Agency 28 Apr. 2015; Reuters 28 Apr. 2015; *The Wall Street Journal* 29 Apr. 2015), due to allegations of fraud, intimidation, and voter-rigging (ibid.). *The Wall Street Journal* reports that the BNP announced its withdrawal from the elections while balloting was taking place, "citing polling irregularities" (ibid.).

5. Treatment of BNP Members by Authorities 5.1 Pre and Post-2014 Elections

According to Freedom House, "harassment of the opposition" by the ruling AL party was "widespread in 2014," and included "preemptive detention and limitations placed on political activities" (28 Jan. 2015). Reporting in February 2015, the *Economist* states that "more than 10,000 opposition activists" have been arrested (2 Feb. 2015).

Sources report the following instances of treatment of BNP members by the authorities, before and after the 2014 elections:

- According to Human Rights Watch, in November 2013, several BNP members, including BNP standing committee members, a BNP executive committee member, the organizing secretary of BNP's central committee in Chittagong, BNP Joint Secretary General, and BNP head Khaleda Zia's special assistant were arrested; charged with various crimes related to inciting violence; and later released on bail (Human Rights Watch Apr. 2014, 50-54).
- On 27 November 2013, BNP politicians Saiful Islam Hiru and Humayuan Kabir Pervez disappeared; according to Human Rights Watch, they were reportedly last seen being "forcibly transferred to a RAB [Rapid Action Battalion] vehicle" (ibid., 47).
- According to Human Rights Watch, on 26 December 2013, a number of BNP members were reportedly arrested, including two who were charged with "vandalism and torching vehicles"; all were later released (ibid., 53-55).
- According to Human Rights Watch, on 30 December 2013, a "local BNP leader [was] killed by security forces" in an alleged "gunfight between the security forces and Jamaat-Shibir members in the Satkhira district," however, relatives claim that he had been detained by security forces earlier that day (ibid., 36).
- According to Odhikar, between 1 January 2014 and 30 June 2014, 12 "leaders-activists" of the BNP were among 108 people from several political parties who were killed "extrajudicially" (Odhikar 1 July 2014, 4).
- Election-related violence between November and January 2014 documented by Odhikar indicates that eight BNP and Jamaat activists were shot "during a clash with police at Ramnagar Government Primary School polling center"; among them was a Jubo Dal activist who died from his injuries (ibid., 16).
- On 7 January 2014, eight BNP politicians were arrested by police, including the BNP Vice-Chair, who was detained after giving a press conference announcing new demonstrations (Human Rights Watch Apr. 2014, 5).
- Also on 7 January 2014, a Jubo Dal activist was apprehended by a group of men claiming to be police and transferred to a police station (Odhikar 1 July 2014, 8). Odhikar reports that the activist was shot in the leg, detained and later released on bail (ibid.,8-9).
- On 27 January 2014, a local leader of a BNP student wing was killed by police in Satkhira district (Odhikar 1 July 2014, 4; Human Rights Watch Apr. 2014, 28) in what the authorities claimed was a gunfight that occurred during an operation to "arrest his accomplices and recover weapons" (ibid.).
- On 30 January 2014, a leader of Jubo Dal was killed in Fazilpur village, Feni district (ibid., 24). Human Rights Watch reports that authorities claimed the individual was killed during "an attack on the security forces" who had detained him, while witnesses reported that there was no such attack and that he was killed in a house close to his home (ibid., 24-25).
- Also on 30 January 2014, a BNP leader in Noakhali district was killed by police during what officials claimed was a gunfight that occurred during an operation to recover weapons from the individual's home (ibid., 27).
- On 5 February 2014, a BNP leader in Laximpur district was apprehended by individuals identifying themselves as "members of the Detective Branch of the Bangladesh Police" (ibid., 43). His family was unaware of his whereabouts as of 9 February 2014 (ibid.).
- BBC reported in January 2015 that "[d]ozens of BNP workers have disappeared" since the 2014 elections (BBC 6 Jan. 2015). The source reports that the government denies involvement in the disappearances (ibid.).

5.2 2015 Blockades

According to a *New York Times* article published in April 2015, "dozens of BNP officials and activists" have been arrested since the January 2015 election and opposition "campaign of political strikes and transport blockades" (9 Apr. 2015).

According to the July 2015 Odhikar monitoring report, during the 2015 blockades there were "incidents of enforced disappearance, extrajudicial killings, shooting in the legs and torture" and that "most of the victims ... were activists of the BNP and Jamaat-e-Islami" (Odhikar 1 July 2015, 3). The same source further states that between January and June 2015, of 104 people killed "extra-judicially,"19 were "leader-activists" of the BNP (ibid., 9).

Further and corroborating information about the treatment of BNP members surrounding the 2015 blockades could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate within the time constraints of this Response.

5.3 Treatment of BNP Leaders

Sources state that many BNP leaders have been detained or charged in relation to the pre-election violence (AFP 5 Jan. 2015; *The Economist* 2 Feb. 2015; *The Guardian* 6 Jan. 2014), including charges of "fomenting violence" (ibid.). Freedom House similarly reports that charges have been filed against "senior BNP members" (28 Jan. 2015). According to Human Rights Watch, "many" of the victims of human rights violations it documented in its April 2014 monitoring report were "leaders and activists belonging to BNP, Jamaat, or their student wings," having documented the killing of 11 opposition leaders and activists by security forces during and after the 5 January elections: 4 from the BNP and 7 linked to Jamaat (Human Rights Watch Apr. 2014, 23-24). The same source further states that "in some cases the authorities appeared to target the victims because of suspected involvement in specific crimes [and] [i]n other cases, however, security forces appeared to seek out influential opposition district and sub-district-level leaders who might have been able to mobilize people to protest against the government" (ibid.).

According to sources, BNP leader Khaleda Zia was prevented from leaving her home in the days surrounding the 2014 elections (Freedom House 28 Jan. 2015; *The Wall Street Journal* 5 Jan. 2015; Human Rights Watch Apr. 2014, 55). Human Rights Watch states that Zia was unable to attend a rally on 26 December 2013 and was not allowed to leave until after the 5 January 2014 election (ibid.). In January 2015, surrounding the anniversary of the 2014 elections, she was again confined, this time to her office (AFP 5 Jan. 2015; BBC 5 Jan. 2015; *The Economist* 5 Mar. 2015). Sources indicate that Zia is facing charges dating back to 2007 for corruption charges related to the awarding of business contracts while the BNP was in government (The Canadian Press 5 Aug. 2015; AFP 5 Aug. 2015). Additional sources state that she is facing charges of instigating violence in relation to the 2015 blockades (Reuters 26 Apr. 2015; *Prothom Alo* 12 July 2015). According to the *Daily Star*, a Bangladeshi newspaper, she and "37 others, mostly her party men," have been charged with murder in relation to their "alleged involvement in a petrol bomb attack on a bus in the capital's Jatrabari" in January 2015 (16 May 2015).

Sources state that BNP Secretary General Mirza Fakhrul Islam Alamgir was arrested in January 2015 (BBC 6 Jan. 2015; VOA 6 Jan. 2015; *Dhaka Tribune* 15 July 2015). According to the BBC, he was arrested on charges of "arson, bombings and vandalism" (6 Jan. 2015). According to the *Dhaka Tribune*, he was released on bail six months after his arrest, in July 2015 (15 July 2015).

This Response was prepared after researching publicly accessible information currently available to the Research Directorate within time constraints. This Response is not, and does not purport to be, conclusive as to the merit of any particular claim for refugee protection. Please find below the list of sources consulted in researching this Information Request.

References

Agence France-Presse (AFP). 5 August 2015. "Bangladesh Court Orders New Graft Trial for ex-PM Zia." (Factiva)

______. 5 January 2015. "Bangladesh Opposition Leader Urges Supporters to Defy Protests Ban." http://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/jan/05/bangladesh-opposition-leader-urges-supporters-to-defy-protests-ban [Accessed 6 Aug. 2015]

Al Jazeera. 5 January 2014. "Bangladesh Elections: Hanging by a Thread." http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/opinion/2014/01/bangladesh-elections-hanging-thread-201413105638185296.html [Accessed 7 Aug. 2015]

```
. 1 August 2013. "Bangladesh Court Declares Jamaat Illegal."
<a href="http://www.aljazeera.com/news/asia/2013/08/2013819424198348.html">http://www.aljazeera.com/news/asia/2013/08/2013819424198348.html</a> [Accessed 10 Aug. 2015]
Amnesty International (AI). 29 January 2015. "Bangladesh: Excessive Police Force Not the Answer to Horrific
Petrol Bomb Attacks." <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2015/01/bangladesh-excessive-police-force-">https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2015/01/bangladesh-excessive-police-force-</a>
not-answer-horrific-petrol-bomb-attacks/> [Accessed 11 Aug. 2015]
Andersen, Morten Koch. 4 May 2015. "Bangladesh: The Making of Politics." Torture: Asian and Global
Perspectives. Vol. 3, No. 3. <a href="http://torturemag.org/?p=824">http://torturemag.org/?p=824</a> [Accessed 5 Aug. 2015]
Bangladesh Nationalist Party (BNP). N.d.a. "Bangladesh Nationalist Party - BNP Constitution."
<a href="http://www.bnpbangladesh.com/en/index.php/b-n-p/constitution"> [Accessed 6 Aug. 2015]</a>
       . N.d.b. "History." <a href="http://www.bnpbangladesh.com/en/index.php/b-n-p/history"> [Accessed 6 Aug.
2015]
       . N.d.c. "Associate Organization." <a href="http://www.bnpbangladesh.com/en/index.php/party/associate-">http://www.bnpbangladesh.com/en/index.php/party/associate-</a>
organization> [Accessed 24 Aug. 2015]
British Broadcasting Corporation (BBC). 19 March 2015. "Salahuddin Ahmed: Bangladesh PM Lobbied Over
Missing Politician." <a href="http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-31967477">http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-31967477</a> [Accessed 5 Aug. 2015]
        . 6 January 2015. "Bangladesh Deputy Opposition Leader Arrested in Dhaka."
<a href="http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-30694808">http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-30694808</a> [Accessed 10 Aug. 2015]
        . 5 January 2015. "Bangladesh Opposition Leader Zia Calls for Blockade."
<a href="http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-30678474">http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-30678474</a> [Accessed 5 Aug. 2015]
       _. 3 January 2014. "Q&A: Bangladesh General Elections." < http://www.bbc.com/news/uk-25584962>
[Accessed 13 Aug. 2015]
The Canadian Press. 5 August 2015. Julhas Alam. "Bangladesh High Court Asks Former Prime Minister Zia to
Appear in Court in Corruption Case." (Factiva)
The Christian Science Monitor. 5 January 2014. Saad Hammadi. "Bangladesh Election Could Lead to More
Violence." <a href="http://www.csmonitor.com/World/Asia-South-Central/2014/0105/Bangladesh-election-could-lead-">http://www.csmonitor.com/World/Asia-South-Central/2014/0105/Bangladesh-election-could-lead-</a>
to-more-violence-video > [Accessed 6 Aug. 2015]
The Daily Observer. 23 June 2015. "Arrest Warrant Against Jubo Dal President Alal."
<a href="http://www.observerbd.com/2015/06/23/95870.php">http://www.observerbd.com/2015/06/23/95870.php</a> [Accessed 11 Aug. 2015]
        . 24 October 2014. Masum Parvez Nobel. "Leadership Crisis Cripples JCD Activities at JnU."
<a href="http://www.observerbd.com/2014/10/24/50515.php">http://www.observerbd.com/2014/10/24/50515.php</a> [Accessed 11 Aug. 2015]
The Daily Star. 16 May 2015. "Bangladesh's Opposition Leader Khaleda Zia Charged with Murder Over Arson
Attack." <a href="http://www.thedailystar.net/frontpage/khaleda-charged-murder-80885">http://www.thedailystar.net/frontpage/khaleda-charged-murder-80885</a> [Accessed 11 Aug. 2015]
       _. 26 February 2015. "2 JCD Central Leaders Held with 20 Firebombs."
<a href="http://news.priyo.com/2015/02/26/2-jcd-central-leaders-held-20-firebombs-127517.html">http://news.priyo.com/2015/02/26/2-jcd-central-leaders-held-20-firebombs-127517.html</a> [Accessed 11
Aug. 2015]
       . 8 March 2015. "BNP, Jubo Dal Leaders Arrested." <http://www.thedailystar.net/bnp-jubo-dal-leaders-
arrested-57463> [Accessed 11 Aug. 2015]
        . 1 July 2011. Shakhawat Liton and Rashidul Hasan. "Caretaker System Abolished."
<a href="http://archive.thedailystar.net/newDesign/news-details.php?nid=192303">http://archive.thedailystar.net/newDesign/news-details.php?nid=192303</a> [Accessed 13 Aug. 2015]
Dhaka Courier. 30 July 2015. Mahfuzur Rahman. "Not Always a Bed of Roses." (Factiva)
      . 9 July 2015. Farid Hossain. "Beware the Cancer that Migrates." (Factiva)
Dhaka Tribune. 15 July 2015. "Fakhrul Freed on Bail After Six Months Tribune Report."
<a href="http://www.dhakatribune.com/politics/2015/jul/15/fakhrul-freed-bail-after-six-months">http://www.dhakatribune.com/politics/2015/jul/15/fakhrul-freed-bail-after-six-months</a> [Accessed 10 Aug.
2015]
        . 26 December 2014. Abu Hayat Mahmud. "AL Blames BNP for Bakshibazar Violence."
<a href="http://www.dhakatribune.com/politics/2014/dec/26/al-blames-bnp-bakshibazar-violence">http://www.dhakatribune.com/politics/2014/dec/26/al-blames-bnp-bakshibazar-violence</a> [Accessed 26 Aug.
2015]
The Diplomat. 22 May 2015. Mohammed Ziauddin. "In Bangladesh, BNP Is Derailing Democracy."
<a href="http://thediplomat.com/2015/05/in-bangladesh-bnp-is-derailing-democracy/">http://thediplomat.com/2015/05/in-bangladesh-bnp-is-derailing-democracy/</a> [Accessed 7 Aug. 2015]
```

The Economist. 5 March 2015. "On the Boil." http://www.economist.com/news/asia/21645873-prime-minister-has-backed-opposition-up-against-barricade-boil?zid=309&ah=80dcf288b8561b012f603b9fd9577f0e [Accessed 5 Aug. 2015]
2 February 2015. TJ Banyan. "Why Bangladesh's Politics Are Broken." http://www.economist.com/blogs/economist-explains/2015/02/economist-explains-0 [Accessed 13 Aug. 2015]
Freedom House. 28 January 2015. "Bangladesh." <i>Freedom in the World 2015</i> . https://freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2015/bangladesh#.Vd9Z_meD6Uk [Accessed 6 Aug. 2015]
The Guardian. 6 January 2014. Jason Burke. "Bangladeshi Opposition Parties Vow to Continue Protests as Violence Mars Polls." http://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/jan/05/bangladesh [Accessed 5 Aug. 2015]
1 August 2013. Saad Hammadi and Jason Burke. "Bangladeshi Court Bans Islamist Party from Elections." http://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/aug/01/bangladesh-bans-islamist-party-elections [Accessed 10 Aug. 2015]
The Hindu. 28 July 2015. "Positive Turn in Bangladesh." http://www.thehindu.com/todays-paper/tp-opinion/bangladeshs-new-radical-islamists/article5423568.ece [Accessed 7 Aug. 2015]
Human Rights Watch. 29 January 2015. "Bangladesh." World Report 2015: Events of 2014. https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2015/country-chapters/bangladesh [Accessed 13 Aug. 2015]
April 2014. Democracy in the Crossfire: Opposition Violence and Government Abuses in the 2014 Preand Post-Election Period in Bangladesh.
https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/bangladesh0414_ForUpload.pdf [Accessed 5 Aug. 2015]
The Independent [Bangladesh]. 12 July 2015. "BNP Demands UN Probe on Arson Attacks." http://www.theindependentbd.com/printversion/details/7474 [Accessed 10 Aug. 2015]
The Independent [London]. 6 January 2014. "Bangladesh: Ruling Awami League Wins Election Marred by Boycott and Violence." http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/asia/bangladeshs-ruling-awami-league-wins-election-marred-by-boycott-and-violence-9041436.html [Accessed 6 Aug. 2015]
The Indian Express. 2 January 2014. "Opposition Enforces Nonstop Blockade in Bangladesh, 1 Killed." http://archive.indianexpress.com/news/opposition-enforces-nonstop-blockade-in-bangladesh-1-killed/1214446/ [Accessed 11 Aug. 2015]
International New York Times. 5 January 2014. Ellen Barry. "Low Turnout in Bangladesh Elections Amid Boycott and Violence." <a <a="" bangladesh's="" href="https://janes.ihs.com/CustomPages/Janes/DisplayPage.aspx?" impasse="" peace."="" political="" threatens="">https://janes.ihs.com/CustomPages/Janes/DisplayPage.aspx? DocType=News&ItemId=+++1747568&Pubabbrev=JIR> [Accessed 7 Aug. 2015]
New Age. 2 August 2015. "A Matter of Serious Concern." http://newagebd.net/143061/a-matter-of-serious-concern/#sthash.PApBedbx.3BlwHCPO.dpbs [Accessed 11 Aug. 2015]
. 14 June 2015. Rashed Ahmed Mitul. "BNP Plans to Recast Party After Blockade Setback." http://newagebd.net/129265/bnp-plans-to-recast-party-after-blockade-setback/ [Accessed 11 Aug. 2015]
. 28 December 2014. "Jubo Dal President Alal Arrested." http://newagebd.net/80831/jubo-dal-president-alal-arrested/#sthash.sJ32rXr5.dpbs [Accessed 11 Aug. 2015]
The New Nation. 29 July 2015. "Govt Plans to Destroy BNP's Young Leadership." (Factiva)
The New York Times. 9 April 2015. Ellen Barry. "Amid Political Confrontations in Bangladesh, a Search for a Missing Opposition Official." http://www.nytimes.com/2015/04/10/world/asia/amid-political-confrontations-in-bangladesh-a-search-for-a-missing-opposition-official.html?_r=1 [Accessed 5 Aug. 2015]
Odhikar. 1 July 2015. Six-Months Human Rights Monitoring Report: January 1 - June 30, 2015. http://ldgy051vgyxh41o8cj16kk7s19f2.wpengine.netdna-cdn.com/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/human-rights-monitoring-Six-Monthly-report-2015-eng.pdf [Accessed 5 Aug. 2015]
1 July 2014. Six-Months Human Rights Monitoring Report: January 1 - June 30, 2014. http://ldgy051vgyxh4108cj16kk7s19f2.wpengine.netdna-cdn.com/wp-content/uploads/2014/08/human-rights-monitoring-Six-Monthly-report-2014-eng.pdf [Accessed 13 Aug. 2015]

15 April 2014. <i>Human Rights Report 2013: Odhikar Report on Bangladesh</i> . http://www.refworld.org/cgi-bin/texis/vtx/rwmain?page=search&docid=5358cb964&skip=0&query="Jubodal"&coi=BGD&searchin=title&sort=date">http://www.refworld.org/cgi-bin/texis/vtx/rwmain?page=search&docid=5358cb964&skip=0&query="Jubodal"&coi=BGD&searchin=title&sort=date">http://www.refworld.org/cgi-bin/texis/vtx/rwmain?page=search&docid=5358cb964&skip=0&query="Jubodal"&coi=BGD&searchin=title&sort=date">http://www.refworld.org/cgi-bin/texis/vtx/rwmain?page=search&docid=5358cb964&skip=0&query="Jubodal"&coi=BGD&searchin=title&sort=date">http://www.refworld.org/cgi-bin/texis/vtx/rwmain?page=search&docid=5358cb964&skip=0&query="Jubodal"&coi=BGD&searchin=title&sort=date">http://www.refworld.org/cgi-bin/texis/vtx/rwmain?page=search&docid=5358cb964&skip=0&query="Jubodal"&coi=BGD&searchin=title&sort=date">http://www.refworld.org/cgi-bin/texis/vtx/rwmain?page=search&docid=5358cb964&skip=0&query="Jubodate">http://www.refworld.org/cgi-bin/texis/vtx/rwmain?page=search&docid=5358cb964&skip=0&query="Jubodate">http://www.refworld.org/cgi-bin/texis/vtx/rwmain?page=search&docid=5358cb964&skip=0&query="Jubodate">http://www.refworld.org/cgi-bin/texis/vtx/rwmain?page=search&docid=5358cb964&skip=0&query="Jubodate">http://www.refworld.org/cgi-bin/texis/vtx/rwmain?page=search&docid=5358cb964&skip=0&query="Jubodate">http://www.refworld.org/cgi-bin/texis/vtx/rwmain?page=search&docid=5358cb964&skip=0&query="Jubodate">http://www.refworld.org/cgi-bin/texis/vtx/rwmain?page=search&docid=5358cb964&skip=0&query=0&q
Political Handbook of the World 2014 (PHW). 2014. "Bangladesh." Edited by Tom Lansford. Washington, DC: CQ Press. http://library.cqpress.com/phw/document.php? id=phw2014_Bangladesh&type=toc&num=15> [Accessed 6 Aug. 2015]
Prothom Alo. 12 July 2015. "Bangladesh Opposition Party Seeks UN-lead Probe in Petrol Bomb Attack." (Factiva)
Reuters. 28 April 2015. Ruma Paul. "Bangladesh Opposition Boycotts Mayoral Elections, Calls Them Rigged." http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/04/28/us-bangladesh-vote-idUSKBN0NJ00720150428 [Accessed 10 Aug. 2015]
26 April 2015. Serajul Quadir. "Bangladesh Opposition Leader Says Will Retaliate if Election is Rigged." http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/04/26/us-bangladesh-politics-election-idUSKBN0NH0LX20150426 [Accessed 5 Aug. 2015]
South Asia Monitor. 27 July 2015. Dr. Rupak Bhattacharjee. "BNP's Anti-India Politics is Taking the Party Nowhere." http://www.observerbd.com/2015/07/27/101430.php [Accessed 13 Aug. 2015]
Symbiosis-Indian Review of Global Affairs (IRGAmag). 7 August 2013. Stratfor. "Bangladesh's Contentious Path Toward Elections." http://www.irgamag.com/analysis/dance-of-democracy/item/4103-bangladeshs-contentious-path-toward-elections [Accessed 10 Aug. 2015]
Union of Catholic Asian News (UCAN). 5 January 2015. Stephan Uttom. "Two Dead, Scores Injured in Bangladesh Political Violence." http://www.ucanews.com/news/two-dead-scores-injured-in-bangladesh-political-violence-/72704 [Accessed 10 Aug. 2015]
United Nations (UN). 4 February 2014. Integrated Regional Information Networks (IRIN). "Inquiry Urged into Bangladesh's 'extrajudicial' Killings." http://www.irinnews.org/report/99586/inquiry-urged-into-bangladesh-s-extrajudicial-killings [Accessed 6 Aug. 2015]
United States (US). 25 June 2015. "Bangladesh." <i>Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2014</i> . http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/236846.pdf [Accessed 6 Aug. 2015]
. 30 April 2015. Commission on International Religious Freedom (USCIRF). "Bangladesh." <i>Annual Report</i> 2015. http://www.uscirf.gov/sites/default/files/USCIRF%20Annual%20Report%202015%20%282%29.pdf >
Voice of America (VOA). 6 January 2015. "Bangladesh Police Arrest Key Opposition Leader." http://www.voanews.com/content/bangladesh-arrests-key-opposition-leader/2587647.html [Accessed 10 Aug. 2015]
The Wall Street Journal. 29 April 2015. Syed Zain Al-Mahmood. "Bangladesh Local Elections Marred by Vote-Rigging Allegations." http://www.wsj.com/articles/bangladesh-local-elections-marred-by-vote-rigging-allegations-1430289326 [Accessed 10 Aug. 2015]
12 January 2015. Syed Zain Al-Mahmood. "Bangladesh Files Sedition Charges Against Opposition Leader." http://www.wsj.com/articles/bangladesh-files-sedition-charges-against-opposition-leader-1421073277 [Accessed 13 Aug. 2015]
. 5 January 2015. Syed Zain Al-Mahmood. "Bangladesh Clashes Leave at Least Four Dead." http://www.wsj.com/articles/bangladesh-braces-for-fresh-political-turmoil-1420441704 [Accessed 6 Aug. 2015]
1 August 2013. Syed Zain Al-Mahmood. "Bangladesh Court Strikes Down Jamaat-e-Islami's Electoral Registration." http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424127887323681904578641530401992180 [Accessed 10 Aug. 2015]

Additional Sources Consulted

Oral sources: Associate Professor, Department of Economics and Social Sciences, BRAC University; Bangladesh – High Commission in Ottawa; Bangladesh Institute of International and Strategic Studies;

Xinhua News Agency. 28 April 2015. "Bangladesh City Polls Underway While Boycotted by BNP." http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2015-04/28/c_134193297.htm [Accessed 10 Aug. 2015]

Bangladesh Nationalist Party – Joint Secretary General and Official Spokesperson of the National Committee, Office of Tarique Rahman.

Internet sites, including: Asian Development Bank; ecoi.net; International Crisis Group; Minority Rights Group International; Transparency International Bangladesh; United Nations – Refworld.

Tips on how to use this search engine.

Top of Page

Date modified: 2015-08-13